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Authorities worry Erie is ailing

By Monte Sonnenberg, Simcoe Reformer, delhinewsrecord.com


Agricultural practices are under the microscope now that rampant algae growth has returned as a problem in Lake Erie.

Massive algae blooms were a serious issue in the west end of the lake in 2010 and 2011. Algae was shaping up to be a serious problem this summer but was pre-empted by the prolonged dry spell in July and August.

The International Joint Commission – the bilateral agency that manages the Great Lakes on behalf of Canada and the United States – is so concerned about the situation that it will recommend legislative and regulatory changes in a major report in 2013.

The IJC held eight open houses on the issue in communities surrounding Lake Erie between Aug. 20 and Sept. 20. Of primary concern is the contribution nutrient runoff from farm operations is making to the proliferation of algae.

Algae blooms are a red flag because they seriously disrupt the Erie ecosystem. When algae dies and rots, it creates oxygen-poor water and large dead zones where fish can’t survive. Rotting algae is suspected in a mass die-off of fish this summer in the central region of the lake near Port Stanley and Rondeau Park.

For the IJC, conditions in the west end of the lake are reminiscent of the late-1960s. Back then, Lake Erie was declared “dead” because of phosphate loading and the large algae blooms this encouraged. Authorities turned the situation around by banning phosphates in household detergents.

“We appear to be backsliding toward that situation,” says IJC spokesperson John Nevin. “We hope governments will act before we return to a situation like we had in 1970 when Lake Erie was declared dead.”

The problem is more pronounced in the west end of Lake Erie because it is much shallower than the central and eastern basins. The only reason algae wasn’t more severe this summer compared with 2010 and 2011 was the lack of rain. With the lower precipitation less fertilizer and manure washed off fields into the creeks, streams and rivers that empty into Lake Erie.

“Because we didn’t have the rain we were lucky this year,” Nevin said. “You could call it the silver lining to the drought.”

The Ontario Federation of Agriculture is watching the IJC process with interest. Monday, president Mark Wales said it’s a good bet excess nutrients in the lake are coming from the American side. Thanks to the Walkerton water disaster of 2000, Ontario has imposed an array of water protection and purification initiatives that American legislators haven’t even begun to contemplate.

“We have far stricter rules,” Wales said. “We are probably decades ahead of the Americans in this area.”

Wales added that renewed concern over the health of Lake Erie may create the opening some have been seeking for the application of the Alternative Land Uses Services (ALUS) program on a vast scale.

Under ALUS, farmers and other rural landowners are paid for applying management programs to their property that produce environmental benefits for everyone. An example includes planting organic buffers along creek and streambeds that filter runoff, stabilize banks and capture nutrient runoff.
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